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Dear Friends of PAACS:    

In this edition of the Bulletin, the longest ever, we have many things to share.  December and January are 

always a time of sorrow and joy as we say goodbye to our graduates and hello to our 22 new trainees.  

Meet them in this edition of the PAACS Bulletin.  Two programs had graduations for the first time.  

Celebrate with us ï we are thrilled at how God is blessing. 

In this edition of the PAACS Bulletin, we are also saying hello to one new faculty member and good-bye 

to two others.  Pray for them with us! 

As you read this, 45 PAACS residents and 50 faculty members are meeting together in Kenya for the 

Basic Science Conference ï please keep them in your prayers, that this will be a time of refreshment, 

spiritual challenge and lots of learning. 

                                                                                                            The Editor 
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FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 

Dear PAACS Family: 

May the Peace of Christ rule in your hearts throughout 2019.  I am thankful to God for allowing this 

ministry to serve Him and His people another year.  I am also privileged and humbled to serve each of 

you and PAACS in 2019.   

Thank you for lifting PAACS in prayer and blessing this ministry through your financial gifts and support.  

PAACS ended 2018 on a fiscal high note.  God blessed our finances and we are able to move forward in 

2019 with solid resources to continue training and mentoring our surgical residents.  We would not have 

been able to do this without each of you.  Thank you for being a blessing to PAACS. 

As we look forward to 2019, PAACS is training 92 residents in our surgical programs. Eighty-eight very 

excellent and compassionate surgeons have graduated for service in Africa.  We anticipate graduating 11 

additional surgeons by the end of this year for a total of 99 PAACS trained surgeons working in the under-

resourced areas of this continent and bringing the light of Jesus Christ to those who are suffering.  

PRAISE GOD.   

We still need your prayers for our program at Mbingo Baptist Hospital.  This program remains temporarily 

suspended until the conflict in this area ends.  I ask that you pray for a peaceful resolution to the violence 

in this country and that PAACS can re-open this program in 2019.  I also ask for continued prayer for 

more permanent faculty to serve at PAACS sites particularly orthopedic faculty.   

PAACS is currently holding our Basic Sciences conference at the Brackenhurst conference center in 

Kenya from January 27-February 8.  We have approximately 50 first and second-year residents as well as 

several PAACS faculty and speakers from the US attending this conference.  This is not only a time of 

academic training but the meeting has built into it, a space for spiritual growth through Bible study and 

prayer.  This meeting is also a wonderful time for fellowship, sharing, learning and reflection. 

Once again, thank you for partnering with PAACS in 2019 through your prayers, talents, time and 

support.  I am looking forward to seeing what God will do this year for this ministry.  I am excited about 

the new possibilities as we continue to look to Him and trust in His plans and direction for us. 

Blessings, 

Susan Koshy 

Executive Director 

BASIC SCIENCE CONFERENCE AND SURGICAL SKILLS COURSE 

By Keir Thelander 

By the time you read this, the Sixth biannual Basic Science Conference and Surgical Skills course for 

PAACS will have begun on the evening of Sunday, January 27 and will run through Friday, February 

8.  This year, we anticipate over 40 first and second year PAACS residents and hope for 10 or more 

COSECSA residents from the region.   
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This 12-day course will involve over 60 lectures, 4 workshops, and significant numbers of networking and 

community building.  The spiritual times have historically been quite rich and we are excited this year to 

hear from Reverend Ed Scearce, PAACS Spiritual Dean.  Each morning will begin with devotions led by 

Rev. Scearce with a spiritual emphasis on the middle Saturday morning.   

We want to express thanks to Medtronic for their material support of the 13 stations in the 8-hour basic 

surgical skills course and for their financial generosity in helping support the conference.  

Though the conference targets the training of our residents, 

it has also developed into a meaningful time for many of our 

faculty members.  They will have meetings regarding 

PAACS program management as well as spiritual renewal 

times also led by Scearce.  These 30 faculty members will 

also have the opportunity to hone their ultrasound skills with 

a 16-hour ultrasound course coordinated and run by Dr. 

Steven Holsenback, an Emergency Medicine Missionary 

doctor with exceptional skills in ultrasound and passion for 

expanding the use of ultrasound in resource poor 

environments.   

Additionally, PAACS will combine with the Surgical Society 

of Kenya for a Faculty Development Course one half day 

followed by the SSK meeting.     

PAACS VI Biennial Basic Science Conference, 

Limuru, Kenya 
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We covet your prayers for these meetings.  Pray that the Lord will deepen relationships and renew spirits 

and that He will encourage each of us to grow deeper in our relationship with Him.  Of course, also pray 

that the residents will be able to drink from this fire hydrant of information coming at them over these 12 

days.   

INTRODUCING NEW RESIDENTS 

Harpur Memorial, Menouf, Egypt ï General Surgery 

Mena Rasmy is a 27-year-old doctor who graduated from the 

Faculty of Medicine in Assuit, Egypt in September 2016.   Dr. Mena 

was born in Assuit, the eldest child and the only son with three 

younger sisters.  He is thankful for his mother who encourages him 

in his journey in medicine.  His father died when he was 9 years old. 

After graduating from the Faculty of Medicine in Assuit, he did a 

rotating internship from March 2017 to February 2018. He then 

became a resident in Surgery at Assuit University until August 2018.  

He then decided to transfer to work at the Ministry of Health where 

he worked until November 2018. He heard about the PAACS 

program from a close friend. Mena was excited about this opportunity and decided to visit Harpur Menouf 

in January 2018 to investigate the program. He officially joined PAACS at Harpur in Menouf on January 

14, 2019. He will join the rest of our junior residents and faculty at this yearôs Brackenhurst Basic Science 

Conference starting January 26, 2019.  Welcome Dr. Mena!   

Kijabe, Kenya - General Surgery   

Gady Barutwanayo is 32 years old and hails from Burundi. He is 

married to Alida and has one child, Michelle. He has been working in 

Rwanda since he finished his medical school in Burundi. He is 

fascinated by surgery and he wants train in general surgery in order to 

be able to add to surgical work force in rural Burundi at the end of his 

residency, which is currently lacking. 

 

Joseph Nderitu is 31 years old, single 

and a native of Kenya. ñMy placement in a rural based mission hospital 

made me appreciate the value and impact of easily accessible, quality 

and affordable health services in marginalized areaò. He has been 

working in a rural hospital for the past two and half years. He was 

particularly interested in a program that emphasizes mentorship, 

professional, spiritual as well as personal growth; The PAACS residency 

offers such an opportunity, which is why he applied. 
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CURE-Kijabe Orthopaedics 

Chelsea Shikuku is from NaroMoru, Kenya and she is a medical 

school graduate of U of Nairobi (2016).  She served her internship at 

Kabarnet in Baringo County.  Her interest in orthopedics was 

stimulated by a childrenôs home for the disabled near her home.  

Visiting orthopedic surgeons came twice a year and this stimulated 

her interest in both medicine and orthopedic surgery.  She is 

interested in a future career in pediatric orthopedics ï perhaps at 

CURE International or a similar type program.   

Chelsea comes from a family of believers and recognizes the 

difficulty in maintain an active life as a Christian during residency.  

She is very excited that the CURE-Kijabe Orthopedic program is now 

part of PAACS ï she feels that her ability to plug into the spiritual 

orientation and discipling will be enhanced.  She asks for prayer as 

she adapts to the first year and for the energy and ability to ñkeep upò.   

Brian Maluki is also a new orthopedic resident at Kijabe Hospital.  He 

grew up in Kitui County, about 150 kilometers east of Nairobi.  He 

attended U of Nairobi with Chelsea for his medical training.  His 

internship was at Chogoria Mission Hospital (finishing in May 2018).  

He chose orthopaedic surgery as a career because he sees the great 

need in Kenya.  The ortho wards are overfilled with those injured in the 

trauma epidemic occurring in Africa ï and the failure to be properly 

treated in a timely fashion has great economic consequence.  He 

hopes to be practicing in ten years where God will lead him. 

He chose a Christian training program because he feels there is 

greater accountability to both God and his trainers.   He believes 

strongly that he needs to follow Colossians 3:23 ï doing all as unto 

Christ.  He feels that a Christian program empowers him to serve both in the spiritual realm and in the 

medical realm.  He is very excited about the fact that the CURE-Kijabe orthopedic program is now under 

PAADCS.   His mentor at Chogoria, Elijah Mwaura, trained as a PAACS surgeon while at Tenwek and he 

had sought Elijahôs advice.  He was thrilled to hear that he too would be a PAACS surgeon.  

Tenwek Hospital, Kenya ï Orthopedics 

Eric Kipkirui Yegon is a 27-year-old single physician from a family with 

four siblings.  His hometown is Nakuru.  He attended medical school at 

the University of Nairobi.  He plans to pursue a fellowship in arthroscopy 

and sports medicine while serving his community and his God through 

his practice in orthopedics.  He states, ñOrtho is life. Mobility is life. I love 

getting people out of bed and restoring functions and usefulness to 

patients.ò  
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Cyril Deodatus Oike is 30, single and has three siblings.  He went to 

medical school at the University of Nairobi in his hometown.  He prefers 

to work in a mission hospital, but could also work at a government 

facility with the plan of changing systems to greater efficiency, especially 

regarding turnaround times.  He has a deep interest in orthopedic 

surgery and feels that will be his method of impacting the world.  He 

observes about the PAACS Program, ñIt is a very supportive program. 

Everyone is ready to teach, once they are asked about anything.ò  

 

Josephat Njuguna Mburu is a 29-year-old male, single with one sibling at home.  He is from Nyeri and 

attended Kenyatta University for medical school.  He plans to sub- 

specialize in spinal surgery as part of orthopedic trauma surgery.  He 

tells of his specific reason, ñGrowing up, having seen my late brother 

who was previously involved in a bad traffic accident, and watching how 

the orthopedic and spinal surgeons tirelessly worked to save his life and 

rehabilitate him, I was inspired to do the same ï to save lives through 

timely interventions and good skill that would otherwise be lost 

needlessly through traffic accidents. That is why I am passionate about 

it.ò  About PAACS, he observes, ñIt is an intense well run program with 

proper structures and highly skilled surgeons/trainers. I am still 

unlearning all the wrong things I had learned and slowly re-learning the 

right things. Itôs an excellent program, rigorous yet rewarding.ò 

Tenwek Hospital, Kenya ï General Surgery 

Ngau Benjamin Kyama ï Tenwek General Surgery.  At 31, he is the 

only married new resident at Tenwek (to Jenifer Mutheu Ndunga) and 

they are expecting their first child.  Both parents are alive and he has 

four siblings.  From Machakos, he attended Kampala International 

University in Uganda. About his future, he says, ñUpon finishing 

PAACS training, I intend to go back to my community and provide 

surgical care to people who may not be able to access it due to 

financial constraints. I preferred General surgery because I intend to 

be in a village setting where getting specialized personnel will be hard. 

So, with general surgery training, I will be able to do all procedures.  I 

know being a surgeon is not a destination. It is a journey or rather a 

process. By grace of God, I am willing to go through this process and 

PAACC is a God sent program to facilitate this. I am grateful to God and everyone that is sacrificing their 

time and resources to make this training possible. May the Lord reward you a thousand fold.ò 
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June Akumu Owino ï Tenwek General Surgery.  June is 28, single 

and has three siblings.  She also is from Nakuru and went to Moi 

University for medical school. She plans to work in service in an area 

in need of surgical skill while at the same time, sharing in Godôs 

purpose of reconnecting His people back to Himself.  She states, ñI 

have always been fascinated with anatomy and I have loved working 

with my hands. I love the ability of connecting the anatomy and 

physiology of the body, and being able to work out any disruptions in 

this. Surgery in my clinical years made me connect the two.  The 

PAACS program is unique in that it is Christ centered, while at the 

same time providing service and training of surgeons; a rare thing at 

this age and time.  It teaches discipline, accountability, responsibility 

and the knowledge and skill gained is vast.ò 

SIM Galmi, Niger ï General Surgery 

Sadock Irankunda is 28 years of age.   ñI am from Bujumbura, Burundi 

and did my medical school training at Hope Africa University. I grew up 

in an Anglican home. When I accepted Jesus as my personal savior and 

was baptized I remember the great happiness I felt. I am so grateful to 

be called a child of God. After completing medical school, I worked for 

one year as a general medical doctor in two rural hospitals in Burundi. 

During this time, I was able to do some surgical procedures, but saw 

that I was sending many patients in to the capital due to lack of a local 

surgeon. My goal is to return to Burundi after completion of my surgical 

residency. I am active in my local church through Communion and 

praying for others. I also have been helping with construction of the 

church building and ministering to orphans.ò 

Clarisse Girincuti is 29 years old.  She relates, ñI am from 

Bujumbura, Burundi and did my medical school training at 

Hope Africa University. I grew up in a broken home and 

that experience impacted my ability to love others. When I 

came to Christ the Holy Spirit opened my eyes to my own 

sin and His unconditional love. When I accepted Christ, I 

was set free to love others unconditionally. I have always 

enjoyed working with my hands. During my time working in 

a rural area as a general physician, I saw the immense 

need for surgical care. Burundi has very few surgeons and 

most of them work in the capital city. One of my 

motivations to pursue PAACS training specifically was the 

character of the PAACS applicants who were my trainers. 

My husband, Audace, and I serve in their local church by leading a small group Bible study in our home. I 

also enjoy serving on the worship team.  I have a little girl, Ettie, and am expecting another child in June.ò 
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Malamulo, Malawi ï General Surgery 

Wyclif Odira is from southwestern Kenya.  In 2015, he married 

Coretta Awino who is a secondary school teacher and in 

September 2018, they had a daughter Juanita Tsitsi Odira.  

He was born in 1983 in Nyanza district of Kenya.  He finished his 

training as a Clinical Officer in 2008.  Wyclif worked for a few 

years as a CO and then went on to Medical School at Moi 

University and graduated in December 2016.  After finishing his 

Internship at the AIC Litein Hospital, he worked at Kendu 

Adventist Hospital on the shores of Lake Victoria and then at St. 

Lukeôs Orthopedics and Trauma Hospital.  His interests are in 

General Surgery as well as Orthopedics and Neurosurgery.  In 

January 2019, Dr. Odira moved to Malamulo to begin his 5 years 

of PAACS training.  He chose to train in PAACS due to the 

strong Christian focus and history of excellence in surgical training.  He felt called to become a surgical 

specialist in order to bring improved surgical care to SW Kenya. 

Bongolo Hospital, Gabon ï General Surgery 

The PAACS program at Bongolo Hospital welcomed its newest resident in January 2019. Coming directly 

from his home country of Chad, Dr. Asaph Elvam accepted the position offered him for training in 

General Surgery. Asaph is the first resident at Bongolo (and in PAACS) from Chad, and he was met with 

celebration at his safe 

arrival. A white coat 

ceremony was held to 

welcome the new 

resident where he 

pledged to practice 

medicine to the highest 

standards for the sole 

glory of Jesus Christ. 

Following the pledge, 

Dr. Zach OôConnor, 

Program Director, 

placed a white coat on 

Dr. Asaph, and the 

hospital staff and 

surgery department 

prayed to commend 

him to God. 
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Dr. Asaph was born and raised in Chad and attended medical school in Dakar, Senegal. After earning his 

medical diploma, he returned to Nôdjamena and was working as a physician with a NGO before he was 

accepted for PAACS General Surgery Training. Asaph is a single man, devout in his faith and eager to 

see Godôs will done in his life. His father passed away in 2017, and Asaph was named as the guardian for 

his five younger siblings. Through Godôs provision, he was able to find a way to provide care for his 

younger siblings during the time he will be in training at Bongolo.  

Asaph is very grateful for the opportunity to train with PAACS in General 

Surgery and is eager to serve his home country where general surgeons 

are scarce and the population suffers due to lack of access to basic 

surgical care. Nevertheless, he is prepared to face the rigors of General 

Surgery Training and the time required to master the art and science of 

the craft. The PAACS Program at Bongolo Hospital rejoices in Godôs 

provision of another surgical trainee and looks with hopeful anticipation 

towards the impact Asaph will make for Jesus as he becomes a part of 

our community but also when he returns to Chad as a trained surgeon.  

Soddo, Ethiopia ï General Surgery 

Born into a nominal Orthodox family in rural Western Ethiopia, Markis 

Oljira Raga was the middle child amongst 10 siblings. Growing up, he 

was impressed by Christians around him whose lives were modelled 

according to biblical standards and was deeply touched as a result. 

Though he wanted to attend church, he was afraid of persecution from 

his Orthodox family. Despite winning a scholarship to attend a famous 

missionary school in his region, his family objected and diverted him to a 

government-run school ï their fear was that he might become a 

Christian under missionary influence. Markis gave his life to Christ when 

he entered medical school but disaster struck in his third year, where he 

was forced to stop his medical studies. He hit rock bottom but was 

ministered to and encouraged by Christians. His family all came to faith 

through Markisô trials, after witnessing Godôs miracle in his life, and he 

managed to finish his medical studies. Markis passion to witness was ignited after this, sharing his faith 

with his university friends and colleagues. Markis wants to use his professional skills to help those in need 

and sees surgery as a great avenue to do so. Markis is married to Hawi Negassa and has two beautiful 

children, Debbie and Moses. 

Leul Shigut Kejela grew up in a comfortable upper middle-class 

family in Addis Ababa. His life started in a princely manner, as 

indicated by his name Luel which means prince in Amharic. Brought 

up in this environment, with loving Christian parents, he lived a rather 

sheltered life. He was surrounded by family and relatives who 

constantly shared the gospel to him and his two brothers. This bubble 

burst when his father was diagnosed with end-stage renal failure. Luel 

turned to the one thing he knew ï the one thing he grew up hearing 

but never took time to experience firsthand. He turned to God. 

However, no amount of prayer or fasting could heal his father. His 
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father went into a coma and died a week later. His world crashed around him, and he was overwhelmed 

as he saw firsthand his life spinning out of control. Financial hardship ensued. He pondered where God 

was through all this. Anger, rage and resentment took over with its destructive power. Luel turned once 

again to the Lord, sought counsel from his pastor, reading scripture and prayer. The Lord healed his 

wounds and turned his life around. Leul joined PAACS because he did not only want to succeed in 

becoming a great surgeon but was looking for a program that could nourish the spiritual side of his life, so 

that he can minister to both physical and spiritual needs of those with whom he comes into contact. 

Abenezer Iyassu Wotango grew up in Soddo, did his schooling 

there and studied medicine at Hawassa University, some 130 kms 

away. He grew up in a Christian home and often heard the gospel 

story. When he started reading the Word of God, he realized his 

personal need of Christ in his life and committed his life to Him. In 

the cut and thrust of life, God has taught Abenezer that in failure, 

Godôs unending mercy sustains. Through trials, Abenezer has been 

made stronger when he leans on God. Having been in Christian 

leadership through high school and university, he leads young 

professionals from Soddo in mission trips to reach the unreached in 

Ethiopia. 

Abenezerôs aspiration is to become an orthopaedic surgeon. When 

he was in high school, he had the chance to visit Soddo Christian 

Hospital where his mother works and saw firsthand the need for good orthopedic services. Moreover, his 

familyôs guesthouse received patients from different places who came for treatment at Soddo Christian 

hospital, the majority needing orthopedic treatment. He believes the PAACS program will make him not 

only skilled as a surgeon but also a committed faithful and humble disciple of Jesus Christ. 

AIC Kijabe ï BethanyKIds ï Pediatric Surgery 

Eric Irungu is taking a new role not yet seen within PAACS.  He is 

entering the Pediatric Surgery FCS program as a third year resident.  

He had previously been a MCS trainee at AIC-Kijabe.   

He writes, ñPrior to coming to Kijabe, scarcely did I interact with 

paediatric surgical patients. Moreover, during my time in Kijabe as an 

intern and as a 1st year general surgery resident, I seldom got an 

opportunity to be involved in the management of these patients. It was 

during my two-month rotation in the department (early 2018) that my 

curiosity was aroused and interest sparked. My long-held belief that 

children were small adults was dispelled and the intricacies of the 

delicate and complex nature of childhood surgical illnesses quickly 

became apparent. Furthermore, my heart was swept with empathy for the babies (and their parents) who 

presented with complex congenital anomalies. Some came from as far as Dadaab and Kakuma refugee 

camps, Rwanda, Burundi and Sierra Leone to seek specialized care. I felt Gods prompting and after 

praying about the issue, I approached my consultants with the idea. I was humbled to see God at work 

because it was unorthodox for a general surgery resident to switch to paediatric surgery before 

completion of the 5-year training as a general surgeon. Moreover, it was Godôs work that saw funding for 
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my training availed just at the right time. My colleagues, consultants, program directors, the PAACS Chief 

Medical officer and the whole PAACS family were very supportive. I appreciate their encouragement and 

guidance through the transition period. I am currently settling into the new program. Indeed, the learning 

curve is quite steep. However, I am grateful for the opportunity and will endeavor to work hard to live up 

to the calling. I do not have any specific areas of interest as of now, I believe these will crystalize as I get 

into stride and work through my training. I do however have an interest in surgical education and I will 

endeavor to pursue this in future. 

 ñMy name is Bethleen Waisiko. I am the first born in a family of 3 

children. I was born and bred in Nairobi, Kenya. I undertook my 

undergraduate training at the University of Nairobi and then did my 

internship at AIC Kijabe Hospital in 2016/2017. Thereafter, I worked for 

one year at Gertrudeôs Children Hospital in Nairobi as a general 

practitioner. 

ñI always had an interest in surgical training throughout my 

undergraduate studies. I came to know about the Paediatric Surgery 

program at Bethany Kids/Kijabe Hospital during my internship year. 

Getting an opportunity to work in the department briefly post-internship 

gave me very good exposure to what the field entailed. I admired the mentorship, work ethic and teamwork 

that were demonstrated by the consultants (Drs. Hansen and Muma) in the department. This experience 

helped me decide to pursue Paediatric Surgery through the PAACS program. I am excited that the 

opportunity to pursue the training through an MCS/FCS format is now a possibility, and it will be a joy to 

see the program expand to accommodate more residents. I look forward to training and growing grounded 

in surgical knowledge and skills in a Christ-centered, compassion-driven approach and later on be able to 

serve my patients in the area of need that the LORD Jesus Christ will direct me to. 

ñI have been brought up in a Christian home and mostly lived following Christian virtues, though with a 

legalistic approach. Through high school, I learnt more and more that Christianity is not just about doôs and 

donôts. I came to understand the redemptive power of the cross and good works as the result of the 

sanctifying work and enabling power of the Holy Spirit by faith in Jesus Christ. It was in 2008 after my high 

school education that I committed my life to Christ afresh with this understanding. I am constantly reminded 

of the verse in Col 3:23- ñwhatever you do work at it with all your heart as working for the LORDò- as I 

continue to work in the medical profession. It is my desire that my life and work during my training and 

practice as a Paediatric surgeon will bring glory to God and be a blessing to those that I serve.ò 

Arusha Lutheran Medical Centre, Tanzania ï General Surgery 

ñMy name is Henry Cosmas Takule, a first year resident in general 

surgery at PAACS ï ALMC program. I graduated from Hubert Kairuki 

Memorial University in 2016, where I earned a Doctor of Medicine 

degree. I went to Muhimbili National Hospital for my medical internship, 

and completed it in 2017. I am the last born of a family of four, born and 

raised in Dar-es-salaam, the business hub of Tanzania. I am from a 

middle class home with both of my parents being from farming heritage 

backgrounds.  
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ñI was raised in a devout Christian home, and further got a good foundation from seminary school as I 

was in my secondary level. I came to understand that medicine was my calling well into medical school. 

My calling was further clarified by my own struggles with dental issues; in the waiting room, I saw the 

burden of medical conditions, and the relief that people got after being attended.  I knew it was the work I 

was destined. 

ñIt was not until well into my pediatric rotation that I met my first case of congenital heart disease, and the 

child needed surgical intervention to improve. That is when God showed me the next piece of information 

about my earthly assignment ï being a surgeon. It guided me in my decision of internship location, and 

volunteering at Jakaya Kikwete Cardiac Institute. 

ñMy end goal is to become a cardiac surgeon with an interest in minimal invasive cardiac surgery, and 

aortic surgery. The PAACS program is the best I could have selected to guide me in my earthly 

assignment, as it provides a wholistic approach of knowing God and intergrating Him into surgical 

training.ò 

ñMy name is Dr. Minyali Lomnyaki Rith, a single man from Tanzania. 

I was born 30 years ago in a small village called Losikito, located 

almost 20km from Arusha. I spent the first 17 years of life in Arusha for 

my primary and secondary education.  I went to St. Francis University 

College of Health and Allied Science for 5years where I graduated with 

bachelor of medicine (2010-2015), then I joined Bugando Medical 

Centre for 1 year of internship (2015-2016).  After internship, I joined 

Selian Lutheran hospital as surgery department registrar where I 

worked for almost 2 years before being selected for the PAACS 

program 

ñMy dreams to be a doctor started years back when my mother had 

obstructed labor, which ended with a stillbirth.  This was due to shortage of doctors in my society.  I 

promised myself that I must become a doctor so that I can help the sick and those in need. I also hope to 

inspire my Maasai society and to educate them on the better ways to seek medical treatment. 

ñDuring my working years, I met with committed surgeons and God-fearing ones. They inspired me and 

taught me.  I realized that being a surgeon is what I love and I will help myself with my job, even with 

minor operations that I may perform.  I choose PAACS because of two big reasons ï to be the best and 

smartest surgeon I can be and to be a minister of Christ as I treat patients.  

ñI have a dream of becoming a cardiothoracic surgeon.  I love playing and watching football games 

(soccer).ò 

 

ñMy name is Dr. Verdiana Vedasto Mwijage. I was born in the south of Tanzania in a small village.  I 

come from a very poor family of peasants with 5 children.  I am the second born.   My family lives where I 

grew up, near the church. I am married and have male twins.  

ñI graduated from medical school in 2016. I did my internship at Arusha Lutheran Medical Center.  I 

gained my interest in becoming a medical doctor when I was 10 years old and my younger brother had 
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febrile seizures.  Since we lived in a remote area, there were no medical services.  My brother suffered a 

lot, recurrently seizing without help.  

ñI had to work hard until my dream came true. During clinical 

rotations and my internship period, I met the committed surgeon who 

was teaching and made me love surgery.  The presence of a female 

surgeon was a point of great encouragement. 

ñI applied for a PAACS residency slot because my family cannot 

afford to pay for a residency.  I love that it is a Christian program and 

a long program that will give me more exposure through the training.  

I will be attending and serving patients as a Christian surgeon ï to 

me that is a ministry and not just ñworkò 

ñMy future plan is to serve God`s people as He leads.  My hobbies 

are cooking, playing music and taking care of my family.ò 

 

ARUSHA GRADUATES FIRST SURGEON 

By Wendy Willmore 

January 13th was a banner day for Arusha PAACS, where we presented our firstfruit before the Lord in 

Thanksgiving.  Dr. Emmanuel Dawson Lema is the first graduate of the Arusha program, and has already 

been hired at Arusha Lutheran Medical Center.  We were honoured to have as our guests at the 

ceremony:  Dr. Keir Thelander, CMO PAACS, the Very Reverend Dr. Solomon Massangwa, Bishop of the 

Evangelical Lutheran Church of Tanzania - North Central Diocese, Professor Yoswa M. Dambisya, 

Director General, ECSA Health Community (COSECSAôs parent organization), and the Regional Medical 

Officer.  Highlights included the welcome speech from the founding director, reliving Godôs faithfulness 

over the years, and addresses from the honoured guests, particularly Professor Dambisya, who gave a 

stirring charge to the graduate, adjuring him to never lose his wonder at Godôs marvelous creation in 

humankind, nor the Great Physiciansô compassion touch.  Faculty who had served Arusha PAACS for 

more than 5-years received a commemorative certificate and a gift from the hands of Dr. Thelander and 

the Bishop.  Warm greetings were brought from COSECSA, by the CEO, Ms. Rosemary Mugwe. 

The ceremony at the on-campus Arusha Community Church was followed by an evening dinner at the 

Safari Hotel.  Mugisha Nkoronko (one of the chief residents for 2019) was the MC for this event, and kept 

us all in stitches with his jokes and stories.  Gifts and speeches were presented to Dr. Lema by many, 

including a framed copy of Sir Thomas Sydenhamôs advice to physicians, and a painting of a large 

elephant leading the way for many smaller elephants to follow.  During his own speech, Dr. Lema took up 

the work of thanksgiving thanking the many people in his own family, of our faculty and administrators 

who had taken him from being a clinical officer at Selian Hospital to being an MD and now FCS-ECSA 
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and a PAACS graduate.  Truly God has blessed us greatly at Arusha PAACS and it was wonderful to 

celebrate His work in the accomplishments of Dr. Lema. 

  

Drs. Emmanuel and Witness Lema and their children Dr Thelander, CMO of PAACS, congratulates Dr. Lema. 

 

Lema receives his academic hood from the two Program Directors 






















